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VIEWPOINT

Reflections on a journey to what once was home
BY CHRIS PETIT

“Aren’t you from New
Orleans, Chris?” “Yes,” I
answer. “How are you?” “How is
your family?” “How is your
home?” I have been asked these
questions many, many times,
and know my friends and col-
leagues ask me these questions
because they care. I thought that
the best thing I could do is write
this Viewpoint so that my
friends, colleagues, and others
know how my family and I began
to confront Katrina’s aftermath.  

We are only one of the thou-
sands of families trying to recon-
struct the pieces of our lives after
this widespread natural disaster.
Here is the story about how I
returned to New Orleans to help

my family salvage what we could
of our past and begin a new start. 

On the cold morning of
October 15th, I began my trip
back home. Strangely, I did not
look forward to my homecoming
to New Orleans – a city full of
emotion and vitality just the day
before Katrina hit. I had aban-
doned this place in an attempt to
save life over property, but the
land and area still have special
meaning for me. I don’t know
what makes this place so distinct
to me. It may be the sheer famil-
iarity, the many memories of my
childhood experiences, or any
number of the things that makes
a home a home.  I guess when
your beliefs develop as you learn
and experience life, those
moments, those places and those

people are forever ingrained into
you – into your very flesh and
soul. 

As I flew into the airport, not
much was out of the ordinary
except a few soldiers in the air-
port, apparently attempting to
keep order. The guns that they
toted were definitely signs of past
disorder and chaos over the last
month. I was picked up by my
mother from the airport. While
this has occurred many times in
the past, this moment was differ-
ent.  Instead of a cheerful greet-
ing that I normally expect, I was
greeted with tears and emotion. 

As we drove deeper into the
center of New Orleans, the
destruction and devastation
became more apparent. The
color seemed to have drained

from the surroundings. The grass
was dead.  Most of the trees had
fallen to the ground, and there
were few people in sight.  This
place did not look anything like
the one that I had come to know
so intimately. This was a foreign
land to me.

When we arrived at my house –
well, what used to be my home –
I was surprised to find the house
had not been changed much
structurally. The only unusual
feature was the wasteland that
now surrounded it. But some-
thing was out of the ordinary.
There was a curious line about
four  feet against the side of the
house, which created a slight
color change on the brick walls.
Not until I entered the house did
I know what that simple line
would symbolize.

This watermark was a very
strong judgement of what nature
decided to reclaim. The waters
had risen inside of my house to
approximately four feet and were
left there for three weeks. Most
everything below that line was
demolished. If this was not bad
enough, the house was left for
another 3 weeks to sit idly after
the river was once again separat-
ed from the city. Since humidity
in New Orleans is almost always
about 99%, even on some of the
best days, the climate was set for
mold to take over the territory
that the floodwaters had relin-
quished. The mold overran the

boundaries of that line and liter-
ally consumed entire rooms. 

Had we been allowed to reen-
ter the city immediately after the
water was drained from the city,
we may have been able to protect
our house from the devastating
effects of the mold.  But we had
to wait many weeks to reenter the
city.  Yet the delay did not deter
us from hoping we could still save
something.  We were ready to
confront this intruder that was so
stubborn and yet so insignificant
just weeks before the flood waters
were removed. My family and I
donned full-body suits and respi-
rators to enable us to dig through
the remains of our home as if we
were scavenging for our old lives
after a nuclear winter had struck
– ironic though, how hot it was. 

The brick walls of my house
gave false appearances to the
contents of the building.
Everything that held our family
history –– furniture, baby pic-
tures, graduation pictures, year
books, wedding pictures, diplo-
mas, baby shoes, stuffed animals
— were lost  forever. Whether
experiencing those memories
again was worth the futile search
for those damaged goods that
provided those “damaged memo-
ries,” I do not know; but we did
not stop searching. There was
much confusion during this
seemingly endless pursuit. I was
unsure about whether to be con-
tent or forlorn while reliving

those memories for one last time,
knowing that I may never experi-
ence them again.

The only things that were fine
in our little one-story house were
the ones stored in the attic – the
ones often forgotten. It makes
you wish that you actually stored
all the things that you sentimen-
tally cherish in the attic. While
we were able to salvage a few bits
of our memorabilia, the house –
my home – was lost. The house
will be demolished, but who
knows the fate of that land or
that community or that city of
mine…

Yes, my story is but one.
Though I didn’t lose my family in
this catastrophe, I did lose my
sense of place… my home.
Though I didn’t lose my friends
physically, I did lose my sense of
community, for my family and
friends are scattered across the
Gulf Coast. Look at my pictures
and multiple it by 10,000 and
then you can imagine the scale of
the travesty. I know New
Orleans will be reconstructed.
What I do not know is whether
this “new” New Orleans will be
anything like the home I lost.
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BY DANA KRAUS

Many student groups, faculty,
the ENTS department, Facilities
and the Environmental Advisory
Committee (EAC) are making
great progress on sustainability
projects such as reducing paper
use, conserving energy, compost-
ing food scraps and increasing
campus awareness of environmen-
tal issues. Nonetheless, the scope
and effectiveness of these efforts is
limited.  We’re busy people, with
homework to do, classes to teach
and a college to run, so we cannot
do all that we know should be
done to make Carleton sustain-
able.  It is for this reason that a
group of students, staff and facul-
ty are submitting a proposal to the
college to hire a sustainability
coordinator.

The sustainability coordinator’s
main function would be to provide
organization, leadership and con-

tinuity to Carleton’s sustainability
initiatives.  The coordinator
would collaborate with a broad
range of campus groups including
Facilities, Residential Life, the
dining halls, the Vice President,
the EAC, the Arb Office, Media
Relations, the Multicultural
Affairs Office, faculty and many
student groups on a wide range of
sustainability initiatives.

Hiring a sustainability coordina-
tor might seem like a new innova-
tion, but 65 other top colleges and
universities, as well as many
Fortune 500 companies, have
already hired sustainability coordi-
nators or opened Offices of
Sustainability. In a world of rising
energy costs, limited resources,
and growing environmental, social
and economic problems, institu-
tions cannot afford to ignore sus-
tainability.

One of the major rationales for
hiring a sustainability coordinator

is the potential to save money by
reducing waste of energy and other
resources. For example, the
University of British Columbia
(UBC) has saved $75,000 on
electricity and $414,872 on
paper, and counting, since they
opened their sustainability office
(http://www.sustain.ubc.ca/).
Although UBC is much larger than
Carleton, there is no reason our
savings could not proportionally
equal theirs.  The UBC’s
Sustainability Office is actually
entirely funded on money that
would otherwise have gone
towards buying the electricity,
paper and other resources that the
office helped the college conserve.
Sustainability pays for itself.

According to Carleton’s
Environmental Statement of
Principles, which the Board of
Trustees endorsed in 2001,
“Carleton strives to be a model of
stewardship for the environment

by incorporating the ideals of sus-
tainability into the operations of
the college and the daily lives of
individuals.” If the college is truly
committed to these principles, we
need to demonstrate it by provid-
ing institutional support for sus-
tainability. Many of Carleton’s
peer institutions, such as
Middlebury, Bowdoin and
Dartmouth Colleges, have already
hired a sustainability coordinator.
If we want to continue to be “a
model of stewardship for the envi-
ronment,” we need to provide
support for sustainability efforts at
Carleton.

Carleton is in the business of
educating tomorrow’s leaders, and
therefore, we should be commit-
ted to education in sustainability.
Students who are aware of sustain-
ability issues will be better leaders
for tomorrow, because they will be
more effective in dealing with of
some of the biggest problems our

society will face, such as the ener-
gy crisis, global warming, social
inequality and increasingly limited
resources.  One of the major func-
tions of the sustainability coordi-
nator would be to support sustain-
ability education efforts.
Specifically, the coordinator
would organize service-learning
opportunities in which students
would research and implement
ways of making Carleton more sus-
tainable.  Students would not only
learn about sustainability issues,
but also how to address them suc-
cessfully.  In the process, they
would develop crucial interdisci-
plinary thinking and problem solv-
ing skills. Although some students
are already involved in this type of
project, the sustainability coordi-
nator would be able to provide
faculty with the support necessary
to involve a greater number of stu-
dents.

With so much talk of sustain-

ability, it is easy to lose sight of the
meaning of the word.  At the
Campus Sustainability Day ban-
quet, St. Olaf professor Jim
Farrell reminded us of what the
word is all about, stating that sus-
tainability is about “ever after,”
just like in our favorite fairy tales.
In other words, becoming sustain-
able is about insuring that every-
one, regardless of race, creed,
nationality or even species, can
succeed and flourish indefinitely.
Hiring a sustainability coordinator
will show that Carleton acknowl-
edges and embraces its responsibil-
ity to make the “happily ever after”
possible.
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BY HUGH CAMERON AND

KRIS WEDDING

Wish you could affect change in
the corporate world? Curious about
what stocks make up Carleton’s
endowment? The newly formed
Carleton Responsible Investment
Committee (CRIC) has begun to
function and is discussing ways to
address these and other aspects of
socially responsible investing. Are
you an advocate for or critic of
divestment?   In its primary func-
tion, the CRIC will consider
actions such as voting on share-
holder resolutions and make rec-
ommendations that embody
Carleton values to the Board of
Trustees’ Investment Committee.
The purpose is to integrate
Carleton’s values with the manage-
ment of its endowment.  

Still in its infancy, the CRIC is
currently in the process of defining
Carleton’s values and discussing
the various ways in which our val-
ues could be reflected in our
school’s endowment, while recog-
nizing that the primary purpose of

the endowment is to provide vital
financial support to the college.
The act of identifying the shared
values of Carleton as a community
is fraught with difficulties due to the
diverse nature of the community.
While the members of CRIC are
representative of this community,
our recommendations must con-
nect to values of Carleton as a
whole, and not to our individual
values.

One way to support CRIC is to
provide input as we work to under-
stand Carleton’s values and identi-
fy issues for discussion.  We have
begun to examine published state-
ments of Carleton’s values.  This
winter term, we hope to invite
campus groups to address the
CRIC, hold a public forum to
identify issues the community cares
about, and examine the values
inherent in widely-accepted actions
undertaken by the college, such as
building the windmill or removing
Coca-Cola from campus.  Once
our values have been articulated,
CRIC will consider proposals for
action that clearly embody those

values.
Part of what makes CRIC meet-

ings so interesting is the wide range
of potential actions that fall under
its scope.  The CRIC discusses all
forms of socially responsible invest-
ing.  In regard to stock we own,
this covers the voting of proxy bal-
lots, directly communicating with
corporate management and writing
shareholder resolutions. The last
resort for shareholders, divest-
ment, would only be considered if
the community as a whole support-
ed it. Other manifestations of
socially responsible investing
include community investment
(supporting local ventures),
endowment transparency and
investing in socially screened
funds.  Given our mission to edu-
cate the Carleton community, look
for more information on these top-
ics from us in the future.

We are concentrating initially on
voting Carleton’s proxy ballots. A
proxy ballot is what shareholders
submit to express their support or
disagreement with proposals put
forward by management or other

shareholders.  Currently our
endowment’s investment managers
vote our proxies according to rec-
ommendations of company man-
agements, without any indepen-
dent review. This may seem like a
value-neutral approach, but in
reality Carleton’s endowment has
represented the values of corporate
managements.  The CRIC has
been formed so that Carleton no
longer blindly casts its votes in the
companies we own through our
stock.

The CRIC’s composition is rep-
resentative of the community’s
composition.  There are four stu-
dents (David Wiczer ’06, Jipei
Zhang ’06, Anne Burmaster ‘08
and Hugh Cameron ‘08), two fac-
ulty (Joel Weisberg, professor of
physics and astronomy and Kris
Wedding ’91, assistant professor of
physics), two staff (Daniel Lugo
‘91, Assistant Dean of
Admissions, and Sue Traxler,
Associate Director of
Administrative Computing) and
one administrator as ex-officiate
(Fred Rogers ’72, Vice President

and Treasurer).  The CRIC will
unfortunately be losing two mem-
bers when David and Jipei gradu-
ate, so any interested students
should remember to apply this
spring.

Everyone involved with the
CRIC today owes a thank-you to
the students who labored for its
creation but graduated before its
inception.  Specifically, Jamie
Long ’04, Lauren Miller ’04 and
Daniel Brooks ’05 deserve mention
for their efforts in creating some-
thing to benefit future generations
of the Carleton community.  The
CRIC is fortunate to have such
magnanimous roots.  

The success of socially responsi-
ble investing on other college cam-
puses has served as inspiration for
members of the CRIC and demon-
strates the potential for the CRIC
to create positive change in corpo-
rations.  Swarthmore College’s
responsible investment committee
filed a shareholder resolution with
Lockheed Martin in 2002, asking
for equality in the workplace for
lesbian, gay, bisexual, and trans-

gendered employees.  The resolu-
tion received 5.5% of the share-
holders’ vote (in the realm of pub-
lic corporations this is enough to
get management to take notice),
and Lockheed later decided to
modify its employment policy.

The Carleton Responsible
Investment Committee has the
potential to blaze new paths in
socially responsible investing.  The
CRIC is currently sorting through
the complicated issues involved
with defining Carleton College’s
shared values and discussing the
pros and cons of each form of
socially responsible investing.  If
you’d like to learn more about the
CRIC or how to become involved
with it, please check out our web-
page at
http://apps.carleton.edu/gover-
nance/cric/.  
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The author’s home in New Orleans before (left) and after Hurricane Katrina.


